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From the Desk of Jim Eichhorst 
On November 27, I became the Maryland State Executive Director 
(SED) for the Farm Service Agency (FSA).  I am very honored to 
have been chosen by Secretary Perdue for this 
position.  Immediately prior to obtaining this post, I was the Deputy 
Secretary of the Maryland Department of Agriculture (MDA), where 
I had the opportunity to meet farmers from across our great state.  I 
eagerly anticipate building on those relationships and meeting as 
many producers as possible. 

I spent much of my adult life farming.  In fact, the most experience I 
have with USDA programs comes from my days as a corn and 
soybean farmer.  I found the fine employees in my county FSA 
office were always helpful and gladly explained complex programs 
in a way that made sense to me.   

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/1ca25b3
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1513019917378
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580300271
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580365344
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580377378
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580385039
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580385039
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580391842
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580394970
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580397591
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580397591
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580400824
https://admin.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins?sortdesc=bulletinsort-sent_at&state=sent#link_1512580410178
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/md


David Patrick  
Sarah Rider  
William D. Walmsley  

To find contact information for 
your local office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/md  

Secretary Perdue has a motto: “Do Right and Feed Everybody.”  As 
we approach this Holiday Season I think that is a great motto for all 
of us to adopt.  I look forward to serving you, and I wish you and 
your families the warmest Holiday greetings. 

-Jim 

 

 

Census of Agriculture is a Producer's Voice, Future, and 
Opportunity 

This month farmers and ranchers across the nation will receive the 2017 Census of Agriculture. 
Producers can mail in their completed census form, or respond online via the improved web 
questionnaire. The online questionnaire has been revised extensively to make it more convenient 
for producers.   

Conducted once every five years, the census of agriculture is a complete count of all U.S. farms, 
ranches, and those who operate them; it is the only source of uniform, comprehensive, and impartial 
agriculture data for every state and county in the nation.  

Farmers and ranchers, trade associations, government, extension educators, researchers, and 
many others rely on census of agriculture data when making decisions that shape American 
agriculture – from creating and funding farm programs to boosting services for communities and the 
industry. The census of agriculture is a producer's voice, future, and opportunity.  

For more information about the 2017 Census of Agriculture, visit www.agcensus.usda.gov or call 
(800) 727-9540. 

 

Environmental Review Required Before Project 
Implementation  
The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) requires Federal agencies to consider all potential 
environmental impacts for federally-funded projects before the project is approved.  

For all Farm Service Agency (FSA) programs, an environmental review must be completed before 
actions are approved, such as site preparation or ground disturbance. These programs include, but 
are not limited to, the Emergency Conservation Program (ECP), Farm Storage Facility Loan 
(FSFL) program and farm loans. If project implementation begins before FSA has completed an 
environmental review, this will result in a denial of the request. There are exceptions regarding the 
Stafford Act and emergencies. It is important to wait until you receive written approval of your 
project proposal before starting any actions, including, but not limited to, vegetation clearing, site 
preparation or ground disturbance.  

Remember to contact your local FSA office early in your planning process to determine what level of 
environmental review is required for your program application so that it can be completed timely.  

Applications cannot be approved contingent upon the completion of an environmental review. FSA 
must have copies of all permits and plans before an application can be approved. 

 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/md
http://www.agcensus.usda.gov/


Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 

The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) recently made several policy updates for acreage reporting 
for cover crops, revising intended use, late-filed provisions, grazing allotments as well as updated 
the definitions of “idle” and “fallow.” 

Reporting Cover Crops: 
FSA made changes to the types of cover crops. Cover crop types can be chosen from the following 
four categories: 

• Cereals and other grasses - Any cover crop that is classified as a grass plant or cereal 
grain, and would include, but not be limited to, the following cover crops: cereal rye, wheat, 
barley, oats, black oats, triticale, annual ryegrass, pearl millet, foxtail millet (also called 
German, Italian or Hungarian millet), sorghum sudan grass, sorghum and other millets and 
grasses.  

• Legumes - Any cover crop that is classified as a legume, including, but not limited to, 
clovers, vetches, peas, sun hemp, cowpeas, lentils and other legumes.  

• Brassicas and other broadleaves - Any cover crop that is classified as a non-legume 
broadleaf, including, but not limited to, Brassicas such as radishes, turnips, canola, 
rapeseed, oilseed rape, and mustards, as well as other broadleaf plants such as phacelia, 
flax, sunflower, buckwheat, and safflower.  

• Mixtures - Mixes of two or more cover crop species planted at the same time, for example, 
oats and radishes.  

If the cover crop is harvested for any use other than forage or grazing and is not terminated 
according to policy guidelines, then that crop will no longer be considered a cover crop and the 
acreage report must be revised to reflect the actual crop. 
 
Permitted Revision of Intended Use After Acreage Reporting Date: 
New operators or owners who pick up a farm after the acreage reporting deadline has passed and 
the crop has already been reported on the farm, have 30 days to change the intended use. 
Producer share interest changes alone will not allow for revisions to intended use after the acreage 
reporting date. The revision must be performed by either the acreage reporting date or within 30 
calendar days from the date when the new operator or owner acquired the lease on land, control of 
the land or ownership and new producer crop share interest in the previously reported crop 
acreage. Under this policy, appropriate documentation must be provided to the County Committee’s 
satisfaction to determine that a legitimate operator or ownership and producer crop share interest 
change occurred to permit the revision. 

Acreage Reports: 
In order to maintain program eligibility and benefits, producers must timely file acreage reports. 
Failure to file an acreage report by the crop acreage reporting deadline may result in ineligibility for 
future program benefits. FSA will not accept acreage reports provided more than a year after the 
acreage reporting deadline. 
    
Reporting Grazing Allotments: 
FSA offices can now accept acreage reports for grazing allotments. Producers will use form “FSA-
578” to report grazing allotments as animal unit months (AUMs) using the “Reporting Unit” field. The 
local FSA office will need the grazing period start and end date and the percent of public land.  

Definitions of Terms 
FSA defines “idle” as cropland or a balance of cropland within a Common Land Unit (CLU) 
(field/subfield) which is not planted or considered not planted and does not meet the definition of 



fallow or skip row. For example, the balance of a field that could not be planted due to moisture or a 
turn area that is not planted would be reported as idle.   

Fallow is considered unplanted cropland acres which are part of a crop/fallow rotation where 
cultivated land that is normally planted is purposely kept out of production during a regular growing 
season. Resting the ground in this manner allows it to recover its fertility and conserve moisture for 
crop production in the next growing season. 

 

USDA to Measure Final 2017 Row Crop Production and Grain 
Stocks with Two End-of-Year Surveys 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture's National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS) is encouraging 
producers to respond to two upcoming surveys – the December Agricultural Survey and the County 
Agricultural Production Survey – that are critical to row crop producers around the country. The 
results of the surveys help determine the structure of the 2017 farm payment and risk management 
programs administered by USDA's Farm Service Agency and Risk Management Agency. 
 
The County Agricultural Production Survey was sent to 170,000 row crop producers beginning Nov. 
3. Responses are due by Jan.15, 2018, and NASS will publish county-level results for corn, 
soybeans, sunflowers, and sorghum on Feb. 22, 2018, in the Quick Stats database. These county-
level data are critical for USDA farm payment determinations. 
 
The December Agricultural Survey will go to 84,000 producers beginning Nov. 29. Responses are 
due by Dec. 21, 2017, and NASS publishes results in the Crop Production 2017 Summary report on 
Jan. 12, 2018. Information collected in this survey also feeds into the county estimates for row 
crops. The survey also asks about grain stocks stored on-farm. 
 
When producers receive the surveys, they have the option to respond using the secure online 
questionnaire or return it by mail. NASS safeguards the privacy of all respondents and publishes 
only aggregate data, ensuring that no individual operation or producer can be identified. 
 
These and all NASS data are available online at www.nass.usda.gov/Publications and the 
searchable Quick Stats database. Watch a video on how NASS data are used at 
www.youtube.com/watch?v=rBW-g1FgLNs. 

 

Filing CCC-941 Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) Certifications 

Many producers have experienced delays in receiving Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price 
Loss Coverage (PLC) payments, Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs) and Market Gains on Marketing 
Assistance Loans (MALs) because they have not filed form CCC-941, Adjusted Gross Income 
Certification. LDPs will not be paid until all eligible producers, including landowners who share in the 
crop, have filed a valid CCC-941.   

Producers without a valid CCC-941 certifying their compliance with the average adjusted gross 
income provisions will not receive payments that have been processed. All farm 
operator/tenants/owners who have not filed a CCC-941 and have pending payments should 
IMMEDIATELY file the form with their recording county FSA office. Farm operators and tenants are 
encouraged to ensure that their landowners have filed the form. FSA has been issuing 2016 
ARC/PLC payments and 2017 CRP payments.  

http://www.nass.usda.gov/Publications
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rBW-g1FgLNs


FSA can accept the CCC-941 for 2015, 2016, 2017 and 2018. Unlike the past, producers must have 
the CCC-941 certifying their AGI compliance before any payments can be issued. 

 

Update Your Records 
FSA is cleaning up our producer record database. If you have any unreported changes of address, 
zip code, phone number, email address or an incorrect name or business name on file they need to 
be reported to our office. Changes in your farm operation, like the addition of a farm by lease or 
purchase, need to be reported to our office as well. Producers participating in FSA and NRCS 
programs are required to timely report changes in their farming operation to the County Committee 
in writing and update their CCC-902 Farm Operating Plan. 

If you have any updates or corrections, please call your local FSA office to update your records.   

 

USDA Packages Disaster Protection with Loans to Benefit 
Specialty Crop and Diversified Producers  
Free basic coverage and discounted premiums available for new and underserved loan applicants 

Producers who apply for FSA farm loans will be offered the opportunity to enroll in new disaster loss 
protections created by the 2014 Farm Bill.  The new coverage, available from the Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), is available to FSA loan applicants who grow non-insurable 
crops, so this is especially important to fruit and vegetable producers and other specialty crop 
growers. 

New, underserved and limited income specialty growers who apply for farm loans could qualify for 
basic loss coverage at no cost, or higher coverage for a discounted premium. 

The basic disaster coverage protects at 55 percent of the market price for crop losses that exceed 
50 percent of production.  Covered crops include “specialty” crops, for instance, vegetables, fruits, 
mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, hay, 
forage, grazing and energy crops.  FSA allows beginning, underserved or limited income producers 
to obtain NAP coverage up to 90 days after the normal application closing date when they also 
apply for FSA credit. 

In addition to free basic coverage, beginning, underserved or limited income producers are eligible 
for a 50 percent discount on premiums for the higher levels of coverage that protect up to 65 
percent of expected production at 100 percent of the average market price. Producers also may 
work with FSA to protect value-added production, such as organic or direct market crops, at their 
fair market value in those markets.  Targeted underserved groups eligible for free or discounted 
coverage are American Indians or Alaskan Natives, Asians, Blacks or African Americans, Native 
Hawaiians or other Pacific Islanders, Hispanics, and women. 

FSA offers a variety of loan products, including farm ownership loans, operating loans and 
microloans that have a streamlined application process.  

Growers need not apply for an FSA loan, nor be a beginning, limited resource, or underserved 
farmer, to be eligible for Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program assistance. To learn more, 
visit www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans, or contact your local FSA office at 
https://offices.usda.gov. 

 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/nap
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans
https://offices.usda.gov/


Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating Loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain or strengthen their farm or ranch. FSA loan officers process, approve and 
service direct loans.  

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, farm 
chemicals, insurance and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans can also be 
used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some farm-related 
debts, excluding real estate.  

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, construct 
and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements.  

The maximum loan amount for both direct farm ownership and operating loans is $300,000 and a 
down payment is not required. Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and 
the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and 
farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years.  

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm ownership or 
operating loan.  

 

Selected Interest Rates and Dates to Remember 

 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 


